RECORD OF DECISION
MANDATORY ELECTRONIC PAYMENTS FOR TAXIS

Date of Meeting: 
Thursday 2nd March 2023, 12:00hrs  
Venue: 
Virtual (Microsoft Teams)
Decision Maker: 
Christine Trail, Strategic Director Community & Place Delivery
Officers present:
Robin Ray Assistant Director, Regulatory and Compliance, 



Community & Place Delivery



Daniel Pattenden, Environmental Health Manager (Licensing)



Judith Adamson, Solicitor, Regulatory Team Leader
This is for a decision to update to the Taxi Licensing Policy, relating to mandatory Electronic payments in taxis. Delegated to the Strategic Director of Community & Place delivery, by the Licensing and Regulatory Committee.

DECISION OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR
To introduce the changes to the Taxi Licensing Policy, as set out below.

The proposed change to the Taxi Licensing Policy
Remove the current section regarding card payments (section 45 of the policy) and insert the below:

45.1. By <date>, all licensed Hackney Carriages vehicles, must have available at all times, an electronic device that allows contactless or card payments to be made. The driver must ask the passenger if they require a receipt. If the passenger requires a receipt, the driver must provide one which accurately states the time and date of the journey, driver number and fare.
45.2. By <date>, all licensed Private Hire vehicles, must ensure at all times, they can provide a means for passengers to pay for fares by card or as a contactless payment. This can be, but is not limited to, electronic card payment devices or operator websites and apps.

45.3. All payment devices must: 

a) comply with the requirements of the current UK banking industry standards as stipulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). 

b) be checked regularly and maintained to operational standards, including repairs after any damage. Any damage preventing the device from functioning must be repaired within 7 days. If the device cannot be repaired, it must be replaced in 7 days. Failure to do so will lead to the vehicle licence being suspended, until such a time as a functional device is able to be in use.

c) meet all requirements and standards as stipulated by the card scheme companies in terms of connections to a host such as GPRS, 3G, 4G, Bluetooth or other connection methods to complete payment transactions. 

d) provide the functionality to protect the confidentiality of critical data (in particular PINs) whilst the card transaction is being processed.

e) payments through apps are permitted, if a passenger has access to the app via their own phone or device. Drivers must not enter card details into their own phone or device to process a payment.
45.4. Licence holders are reminded, they are legally obliged to comply with the requirements of data protection legislation in respect of all transaction processes, data management and storage. This includes the UK General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR), the Data Protection Act 2018 and any subsequent data protection legislation. You can find out more about your obligations from the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO). This is relevant when handling personal information such as names, addresses, email addresses and telephone numbers. All such processing must comply with the requirements of data protection legislation. Breaches of data protection legislation may impact on the ability to hold a licence with the Council.
Insert into Appendix H, the penalty point chart for “Breach of policy requirement”, the following:

	
	Failure to comply with section 45 of the policy
	3 - 6 penalty points


Insert into Appendix F, vehicle requirements, the following:

· All licensed Hackney Carriages vehicles, must have available at all times, an electronic device that allows contactless or card payments to be made. A receipt which accurately states the time and date of the journey, driver number and fare, must be provided if requested by a passenger.

· All licensed Private Hire vehicles, must ensure at all times, they can provide a means for passengers to pay for fares by card or as a contactless payment. This can be, but is not limited to, electronic card payment devices or operator websites and apps.

We will set a 2 month implementation period. Where it states <date> in the above, this will be 2 months after a decision has been made. Vehicle licence holders will have until this date to have operational card machines.
REASONS FOR THIS DECISION ARE:
1. The decision maker has considered the representations lodged in the consultation process. There was a 4 week public consultation, during which every taxi licence holder (vehicle driver and operator) was written and the trade forum were contacted. We received 13 representations, 6 in support and 7 against, the issues raised broadly relate to:

· Signal and reception issues.

· Lack of payment late night, such as ‘runners’.

· Card Payment fees.

· The time limit on getting repaired or replaced within 72 hours.

The issues have been considered in full.

Due to the consultation responses and engagement with the trade, it is 
agreed, as per the officer’s recommendation, to extend the 72 hours for repair or replacement to 7 days.

While signal issues can occur, in the residential and built up areas of St Albans District there is very good mobile signal coverage. The vast majority of drop off points would be in these location. We recognise the issue and this will be considered when complaints are received, however, this is outside the Council’s control.
Non-payment is an ever-present risk for drivers, adding another form of 
payment makes this less likely rather than more likely. Drivers are still able to accept other forms of payment. Should the electronic payment not work at the end of a trip, other payment methods can be made or arranged (for 
example a BACS payment).

The fees charged for card machines are not very high, the trade could work 
together to do a bulk agreement. The Hackney Carriage trade have recently 
had a considerable increase in the fares they can charge, making these 
fees more manageable.
2. The Chair of the Licensing Regulatory Committee has been consulted, the Chair supports the proposal and the changes made.
3. There is a real public safety need for this change. The risk posed by members of the public not having the means to pay and get home is high. This has been witnessed by officers, with both complaints and consultation responses supporting this.
4. The increased need to make electronic payments mandatory is due to the swift changes in how we all make payments. Covid accelerated an already growing trend of electronic payments, with less people carrying cash. We need to ensure that Taxis are accessible to all, as they form a vital and safe form of transport for members of the public.
This decision complies with Reg 7(3) and Reg 8 of The Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations 2014. For more information please view our website:  https://www.stalbans.gov.uk/transparency-and-data-information 

Chris Traill

Strategic Director Community and Place Delivery:
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